UPTOWN HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
The Franklin/Kaiser Building

2045 Franklin Street - The Heyer Conference Room

Denver, CO 80205

Tuesday, January 25, 2011

5:30om

In attendance were: Jim Wiseman, John Collison, John Ahlenius, Lynn Moore, David Rhyne, John Thompson, Julie Eck, Craig Supplee, Jep Seman, Jerry Coffman, Brad Cameron, Gary Branch, Charles Brantigan, Carla Madison, Michael Henry, Lindsey Wiseman, Joe Poli, Paul Benington, Chris D’Asczid, Charles Woolsey, Tim Pickard, David Engelken and Bill Vanderlan

The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes were approved as written
Announcement: The Zoning Department had cited Jerry’s Nut House requiring them to comply with the landscape requirements of the P.U.D. They are not able to compel them to water the trees.

Most of the meeting was concerned with St. Joseph Hospital’s redevelopment.

There was a meeting of the Advisory Committee last night. 
Lynn Moore outlined for the group the phases of construction and the progress made. Phase 1 includes demolition of part of the old Children’s Hospital parking structure and removing what is now characterized as the West Campus MOB. The demolition of the parking structure and renovation of the medical office building is well underway. It is anticipated that green space and public use issues will be addressed in the spring and this includes the protected green space around the New Terrace.

The agreements with Cherokee have, presumably, been passed to the current owners. The agreements include a promise to

· Shield the lights of the parking structure from the neighborhood,
· Install screening to make the lights of cars in the parking structure not shine off into the neighborhood,
· Take out the unused entry off 20th Avenue,

· Enhancing the landscape to improve the pedestrian experience.
The question has been raised repeatedly about the possibility of moving the Fire Department connections from the north side of the building to the east end of the parking structure. The conclusion has been reached that these cannot be moved because of structural considerations. The question was asked again about possibly extending the pipes rather than formally relocating them. Lynn Moore agreed to check into that and to get back to the group.

Roughly speaking, phase 2 would involve replacing streets, phase 3 will be building a replacement hospital and phase 4 will involve the rest of the project including demolition of the Twin Towers. A question was asked if the Twin Towers are of any value and the question of their seismic integrity kept coming up. It is the consensus of the design team that there are too many health safety issues associated with the buildings to reuse them.
Lynn Moore reports that the design team is now in the technical review phase of the GDP. The second submittal was submitted in December. It was posted on the stjosephpartnership.com today. After comments are answered it will be resubmitted in March or April. The boundary of the area has been increased to include the neighbors on Downing Street and the Woodman Building. Traffic engineers and parking consultants have been engaged. A question was asked about continuing the connection between 20th and 21st. At present, the plan is to restore the junction of 20th and Downing and 21st and Downing the way it was originally. A discussion than followed concerning the traffic taming measures on 20th which will not be disturbed, and the reasoning and traffic studies that went into the decision to join 20th and 21st at Downing.

John Thompson of ZGF Architects of Portland outlined their campus concept planning. He summarized the needs in terms of square footage (750,000), the number of beds (638) and the parking spaces required. He demonstrated the various iterations of the project. He has explored the possibility of fitting the building between two of the north/south streets. He insists that 260 feet are necessary to build a hospital, and if set backs and ancillary uses are considered, a hospital will not fit in such a north/south oriented position, either between Marion and Downing or between other similar streets on the site. Other factors that have been considered are the need to have one unified building, that is, not a building with a bridge across the connecting street and not a separate building for a special service such as, possibly women’s and children’s or cancer. In addition, there has been a commitment to try to keep the Russell Pavilion because of its specialized x-ray equipment and various class rooms. The plan that they are considering at the present time includes creating a new 19th Avenue going from Downing to Lafayette, picking up Marion along the way. This will be the main entrance to the hospital. There will be two L shaped towers with a drop off for the Russell Pavilion off of Lafayette Street and a main entrance to the hospital facing south on the newly constructed 19th Avenue. The plan is to have the ambulance and service entrances come off Downing Street into what will be a parking structure leading to the hospital itself. There is a hope that neighborhood serving retail can be located on the Downing Street side with step up to the parking structure which will not be nearly as high as the hospital itself. The question has been raised as to whether it would be possible to place at least one lane through the old Children’s site continuing 19th to Downing. This is under consideration, but the current iteration would not allow this 19th Avenue to connect with the new 19th Avenue planned south of the proposed the hospital.
This newly designed iteration of the plan creates much more organized green space although it doesn’t provide maximum preservation for mature trees. The plan would leave Mullin and Tammen as the bookends of a green space swath that runs through the campus. Other organized green spaces would be created for use by the public or by the hospital employees and staff. There is no plan to do anything about the alley between Kaiser and Ronald McDonald House. That is currently used as more than an alley, but the question has been raised as to whether that is even important.

From a political standpoint, it seems that the most challenging part of the project has to do with the view plane ordinance. Paul Benington reviewed the concept of the view plane ordinance. The City Park view plane has been designed to protect the view of the downtown skyline as well as the mountains. Various iterations of the new hospital building ranging from one to four towers have been studied with an attempt to stay within the view plane. One tower would cause the greatest penetration into the view plane, and that is not acceptable to Exempla because of logistical problems. Four towers could be built without much penetration of the view plane but that compromises the organization of services as well. The current proposal is to have two towers as a part of the main hospital building. The west end of the building would penetrate the view plane by about 20 feet. The east part of the building would violate the view plane by 29 feet and the elevator tower, although small, and necessary for helicopter operations would probably penetrate 70 feet into the view plane. It has been noted that the new building does not interfere with the mountain view, just the skyline view. It is pretty much superimposed on the tall buildings from downtown Denver and doesn’t change the skyline view. It could be argued that when the twin towers come down about 2015, that would improve the view plane and perhaps it would be a reasonable tradeoff which would allow the new hospital's penetration into the view plane. The design team hopes to submit a request for the view plane variance in May, at the same time that the GDP is submitted. 
There followed a general discussion about the view plane ordinance. The ordinance places a very high standard for granting an exception. In times past, some approvals have been given for exceptions to the view plane ordinance. Generally speaking, some community good has been required in addition to demonstrating good reasons for the variance. The possibility was suggested that the public good could be accomplished by a coordinated plan for the reuse of Tammen Hall. That coupled with the possibility of substituting one less intrusive structure for a more intrusive structure might justify granting a variance in the eyes of the neighborhood and the Planning Board.
There appears to be significant enthusiasm from the neighborhood representatives for the plan as it is developing. While there may be some additional concerns and the plan could be developed a bit further, this plan appears to be so far superior to anything else that has been presented to the group that it appears to be well supported.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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